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MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT 

SCHOOL DISTRICT

February 10, 2011
     The Board of Trustees of the Wink-Loving Independent School District convened in regular monthly session at 6:00 p.m., February 11, 2011 in the administration board room.
	Members Present
	Eddie Brewer, Minerva Soltero, Kristyl Hotze, Melissa Halterman,  
 and Larry Antley 
Russ Slaughter arrived at 6:05 p.m.


	Members Absent

	Brad White

	Others Present 
	 Linda Harder

	
	

	
	

	PUBLIC COMMENTS/

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

STUDENT RECOGNITION AWARDS


	Linda Harder did say that she would like the board minutes to be on the web site so people can know what happened at the meetings. Mr. Benham made a note of that.
The minutes of the previous meeting was presented to the board. Trustee Soltero made the motion to dispense with the reading and approve the minutes of the January 17 meeting. Trustee Slaughter seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.

In the elementary, Saul Rodriguez, was nominated by Karen Haynes, for being a good 4th grade student who is willing to please, gives 110%, and has good attendance. Lili-anna Ramirez was the other 4th grader nominated by Marina Underwood for having good attendance, work, helping others, being well-liked and a joy to have in class.


	BUDGET AMENDMENTS
	Holly Bryan, Business Manager, presented the budget amendments for the month of February. Some of the areas of adjustment were in TRS Compensatory Secondary, Special Ed Secondary, Contracted Services-Counselor and Contracted Services Cheerleading which is for summer Cheer Camp. The only other adjustment was in miscellaneous operating expenses.
Motion made by Trustee Soltero, seconded by Trustee Soltero and passed with a unanimous vote.


	APPROVAL OF BILLS PAID AND FINANCIAL REPORTS


	The financial reports, bills paid during the month, and bills payable for the month of February were submitted by Holly Bryan, Business Manager.
 Bills for the month totaled $109,098.85.  
Trustee Hotze moved that the financial reports, bills paid during the month, and the bills payable be approved. The motion was seconded by Trustee Soltero and carried with a unanimous vote. 



	TAX COLLECTION REPORT
	A local tax collection report for January 2011 was presented to the board by Grace Harrison, Tax Collector. Total collections for January were
 $7,064.121.76.  Trustee Soltero moved to approve the report.  The motion was seconded by Trustee Slaughter and passed with a unanimous vote.


	SUPER-INTENDENT’S REPORT:
	Mr. Benham told the board members that the next board meeting will be on March 8th.
Summer Work Program for students; Mr. Benham asked the board members if they would like to keep this program.  The school spends $22,000 for the program and students work 1-2 weeks. Trustee Slaughter said he would like to keep and Trustee Soltero said it is for the students, and Trustee Brewer said he does not have a problem with it. It was decided that we will keep it this summer.  Mr. Benham would also like to employ 3-4 adults for two to three weeks at $15.00 hour for painting in the double and competition gyms. 
Scotty Carman gave his elementary principal’s report; 203 students, no major discipline, TAKS is March 1st, with 4th Grade writing. Busy Spring with Valentine’s Day parties on Friday, February 11th beginning at 1:30 p.m.
Eddie Boggess gave the junior high/high school principal’s report; down one student, discipline is normal. Due to extreme cold weather, we have a leak in the competition gym and auditorium. CX Debate will go to Austin during Spring Break. District UIL Meet is March 25 in Wink. OAP will have 2 zones and the 
OAP District Competition will be held in Wink. Boys and Girls won District Basketball Championship. They have a bye and the first game will be held on Friday, February 18 in Big Spring. Track, tennis, golf and OAP are all running and the first track meet will be on Feb. 26th in Ft. Stockton. Coach Andy Hrncir is the track coach. 

Baseball/Softball Student Survey: Several parents were waiting for this part of the meeting and were invited into the board room to sign in and speak if they wanted to.  Those in attendance were Bert Widner, Ron and Shelley Gray, Wayne and Crystal Murray, Brenda Ferrante, Chad Clark and Shelly Ramos. 
Bert Widner was the first to speak for the group. He feels there is an interest for kids as well as adults. He is willing to help with the fields, lighting and costs. He feels we need a positive to stay a strong 1A school.  He thinks we will have kids come from Monahans, Pecos, Kermit, and Andrews if we have softball/baseball.  He said 45 boys want to play baseball and about 10-12 girls already play softball in a summer league. We need a great Athletic Director, good communication, and support of parents and community for this to work.

He wanted us to look at the proposal and if we absolutely can’t, the group would understand. 

Shelley Gray commented that she has coached girl’s softball in Kermit with 130 girls playing. She said they had enough to have one Wink team and she thinks a city meeting will be good. Also, she talked to boys that do not play any other sport and they said they would like to play baseball. 
Trustee Soltero said during the course of the discussion that she was hearing from people with girls, but how about the boys?

Wayne Murray thinks the boys may go to Kermit if we do not have baseball. He thinks softball/baseball would be a chance for kids to get scholarships and try another avenue to get boys here to play baseball. He feels there are boys who would like to come to Wink to play baseball. 

Brenda Ferrante said that if kids do not run track, they feel they do not have a spring sport.  There is no drug abuse and teen pregnancy in Wink. She feels there are not enough kids participating in tennis and golf. Mr. Benham told her there are 35 kids in tennis and probably 12 in golf. She said some kids have their own cleats and pants. She feels they could have a team and commented in the summer leagues one half of the kids that make All-Stars are from Wink. 
Ron Gray said that this has been on the agenda and asked what the holdup was. Mr. Benham told him they were only discussing it tonight and have been doing a survey on the lighting and equipment costs. He would like to have a town meeting and currently he is not sure with the “financial cloud” over our school district. He did say that the softball field is in better shape than the baseball field, but both fields have a lot of work that needs to be done. 

Shelly Ramos told the board that they have seen Gracie play volleyball and basketball, but they have not seen her play softball.  She said “give them the opportunity.”

Trustee Antley at this time said that he would like to know how many transfers they were talking that would come to Wink.  Bert Widner told him 8-10 possible and that Wink kids were talking about going to Kermit to go to a softball program.
Trustee Brewer and Mr. Benham thanked the people for coming to the meeting and they left at this time.



	ACTION ITEMS:

ACCEPT LETTER OF RESIG-NATION
APPROVE PUBLIC SCHOOL WEEK RESO-LUTION
	Dear Wink-Loving Board of Trustees and Mr. Benham,

 This letter is to inform you of my resignation as teacher/coach effective Thursday, February, 10. Although I have enjoyed working for this district, I have made the decision to accept another position as Athletic Director for Kermit ISD. I thank you for giving me the opportunity to teach/coach in your district and will be glad to provide any assistance Wink ISD may need as a result of my absence.  I wish Wink ISD all the best for the remainder of this year and for years to come.  

Sincerely,

Coby Owen

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to accept the letter of resignation from Coby Owen effective Thursday, February 10.  Motion seconded by Trustee Soltero and passed with a unanimous vote.
TEXAS PUBLIC SCHOOLS WEEK RESOLUTION


WHEREAS, TEXAS HAS HISTORICALLY BEEN DEDICATED TO A STRONG SYSTEM OF EDUCATION AND FOR MORE THAN FIFTY YEARS SPECIAL EMPHASIS HAS BEEN PLACED UPON EDUCATION WITH THE OBSERVANCE OF TEXAS PUBLIC SCHOOLS WEEK; AND,


WHEREAS, A JOINT EFFORT MUST BE MADE BY PARENTS, SCHOOLS, AND THE COMMUNITY WORKING TOGETHER TOWARD A COMMON COMMITMENT FOR PREPARING OUR CHILDREN TO BE TOMORROW’S LEADERS; AND, 


WHEREAS, PARENTS AND TAXPAYERS ARE ENCOURAGED TO VISIT THE PUBLIC SCHOOLS THE WEEK OF MARCH 7TH THROUGH MARCH 11TH, 2011, TO RECOGNIZE THE IMPACT THAT OUR EDUCATIONAL SYSTEM HAS ON OUR COMMUNITY;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT WE, THE WINK-LOVING TRUSTEES, WHOLEHEARTEDLY SUPPORT TEXAS PUBLIC SCHOOLS WEEK, MARCH 7TH THROUGH MARCH 11TH, 2011.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT ALL CITIZENS ARE URGED TO TAKE AN ACTIVE INTEREST IN THE SCHOOL SYSTEM AND COOPERATE WITH SCHOOL OFFICIALS IN PREPARING TOMORROW’S LEADERS.

_________________________________________________

SIGNATURE

_________________________________________________
DATE

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to Approve the Public Schools Week Resolution.  Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.


	HONEYWELL SERVICE AGREEMENT

	TEXAS PUBLIC SCHOOLS WEEK SCHEDULE OF ACTIVITIES

MARCH 7TH THROUGH MARCH 11TH, 2011

MONDAY, MARCH 7TH

WINK WILDCAT BAND SPRING CONCERT AND ELEMENTARY MUSICAL

JOIN US AT 6:00 P.M. IN THE SCHOOL AUDITORIUM FOR A MUSICAL PRESENTATION BY THE WINK ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AND A PERFORMANCE BY THE WILDCAT BAND.

TUESDAY, MARCH 8TH
BREAKFAST FOR PARENTS


PARENTS, GRANDPARENTS, GUARDIANS, AND FRIENDS ARE INVITED TO ENJOY BREAKFAST WITH THEIR FAVORITE CHILD OR STUDENT.  THERE WILL BE NO COST TO VISITORS FOR THIS MEAL.  JOIN YOUR CHILD FOR BREAKFAST AND SEE HOW THE WINK-LOVING SCHOOLS START YOUR CHILD OFF TO A GOOD DAY.  

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 9TH
LUNCH FOR PARENTS


A LUNCH WILL BE PROVIDED AT NO COST TO VISITORS IN THE SCHOOL CAFETERIA FOR ANY PERSONS INTERESTED IN THE EDUCATION OF CHILDREN IN OUR COMMUNITY.  A SPECIAL INVITATION GOES TO THE PARENT OR GUARDIAN OF ANY CHILD ATTENDING THE WINK-LOVING SCHOOLS.  JOIN YOUR CHILD FOR LUNCH TO SHOW THEM THAT YOU VALUE THEIR OPPORTUNITY FOR EDUCATION.  WHEN YOU FINISH YOUR LUNCH, FEEL FREE TO VISIT YOUR CHILD’S CLASSROOM.

THURSDAY, MARCH 10TH 

FRIDAY, MARCH 11TH
EARLY RELEASE FOR SPRING BREAK
Lori Bruedigm with Honeywell as well as Norma; new sales person since August, were both at the board meeting to discuss the Honeywell Service Agreement with the board members.  Lori began by saying that Honeywell has a 25 year partnership with Wink and Skip Boyd has been her for 25 years. Honeywell’s goal is to maintain for life expectancy and for the administration to teach and be able to provide a good learning environment for students.  Our current service agreement ends on February 28th. 

Trustee Antley started off by asking about maintenance and does Skip come weekly. Lori replied that the maintenance is for motors, compressors and that Skip is here 1-2 times a week as well as emergency services; he is on call 24 hours 365 days for automation and mechanical problems. She said that Skip is given a list of tasks that need to be completed in a month for the Service Maintenance Agreement. A Global Service Report is available for us to access the work that was performed. Skip does the maintenance issues. 

Trustee Brewer said the Maintenance Agreement is $100,000 year and that is high and inquired in circumstances if power dips are billed to the school to which she said yes they are.  The school has $145,000 in equipment.
Lori said maybe we need to do preventive maintenance to realize energy savings. She feels Honeywell has given the school what we wanted and asked for years. There is 30-35% savings going solely to this. 

	HONEYWELL SERVICE AGREEMENT

(CONT’D)

APROVE SCHOOL CALENDAR FOR 2011-2012

	She suggests doing the preventive maintenance so you don’t have to pay for each repair.

Greg Rogers told the board members as well as asked them, “What do we want?” We need to decide what we want, get a bid and ask for Preventive Maintenance options.  He feels the Honeywell contract is not accurate; we need to pick and choose what we want. We can do a Request for Proposals (RPF).
Trustees Hotze and Halterman both agreed that we need and want to see the “nuts and bolts” of everything replaced. Trustee Halterman further stated that she felt we should let the contract run out and Trustee Hotze said it needs to be written out what we want.  
Lori said that low temp tech is not Honeywell’s part; that is contracted out to others.  The Fire alarms are not covered by Honeywell. 
Mr. Benham told Lori that three years ago our cost for the contract was $82,000 and now it is $99,000; that is a 4% cost per year.  If we are in fact, doing preventive maintenance our prices not come down.  He said we may want to do the month by month and be billed on time, material and labor. He spoke about the Option to Cancel stating we would need a letter to do that.  

Trustee Antley asked on the service agreement if there is a report from Honeywell that says “you spent so much and we saved you this much?” 
Trustee Hotze commented on the condensation in the high school ceilings.
Scotty Carman, elementary principal, said that the drain in the high school bathroom does not look professional, and the heat was fixed in his wife’s room at high school, but Skip said the air would not work now. 

Greg Rogers asked about the price of the dehumidifiers in the bid from Honeywell. He said that one of the prices from Honeywell was $410,000, did the work for 390,000.  They did a competitive bid and it was $175,000. Lori said that the specs were hard to follow and they did the best they could to which Greg said, “it is not the best you can do.” 

Lori asked what the school wanted from them.  They want to work with us and do the best they can for our situation.  They are willing to work with us and for us. 

Trustee Soltero asked if they ever had a school district leave their services and then come back to them.  Lori replied that yes, actually Wink did that for three years during the time Maxie Watts was superintendent.  They thought it would be more cost effective to do their own maintenance and found out it was not. 

She wanted the minutes to reflect that she trusts the company, but would like more information and for Honeywell to come back and do what the school wants. Trustee Slaughter said it is black and white. 

A motion was made by Trustee Hotze to let the contract expire, we will send a Letter of Cancellation; will use Honeywell on an as needed basis paying for time, labor and material.  We will also do a Request for Proposals.  

Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and the motion passed with a 5-1 vote. Trustee Soltero opposed the vote.

Mr. Benham said we will put the Request for Proposal in the paper and solicit in the paper for two weeks. 
Mr. Benham reviewed Calendar B with the board members telling them this is the calendar that the teachers and faculty chose. School will begin on August 11th. Thanksgiving will have an extra day; we will be off on Wednesday and have an early release on Tuesday of that week. We will return from Christmas holidays on January 4th. We will have a snow day on February 20th, which is also President’s Day. Spring Break will be March 12-16 and graduation will be on the Friday of Memorial Day Weekend, May 25, 2012. Mr. Benham 
Declaration to ad at p.m. on motion by Trustee and seconded by Trustee. The motion carried w a unanimous vote.

	
	recommended approval of the School Calendar for 2011-2012.

Motion made by Trustee Soltero and seconded by Trustee Antley to approve the school calendar for 2011-2012 as presented by Mr. Benham.


	CALL FOR 2011 TRUSTEE ELECTION
	We need to establish the following criteria:

Date:  May 14, 2011

With Whom:  Hold in conjunction with the City of Wink

Wink Election Judge:

Tammie Lujan

527-3365

Wink alternate Judge:

Grace Kemp

527-3352

Mentone Election Judge:
Dustin Burrows
377-2441

Mentone Alternate Judge:
To Be Decided

Wink Absentee Clerks:
               Holly Bryan





Grace Harrison





Mary Dodd





Shari Shackelford

Mentone Absentee Clerk:
Dustin Burrows
377-2441

I would recommend that we ask this list of judges and clerks to help us out this year.

The election judge in each community receives a $30.00 bonus for being in charge

in addition to the $8.00 per hour, this is paid to all alternates and clerks.  The Wink absentee

staff is not compensated because it is done during regular working hours that they are on 

our payroll.

We need to call the election by resolution to elect board members by position.  

Position 4-Russ Slaughter and Position 5-Kristyl Hotze.

Filing to run for positions 4 and 5 will begin on February 12th and end on 

March 14th.  Early voting will begin on May 2nd and end on May 10th.



	
	Motion made by Trustee Soltero and seconded by Trustee Halterman to approve the 2011 Trustee Election.  


APPROVE PURCHASE OF ATTENDANCE CREDITS
Mr. Benham told the board members that 2 weeks ago, our recapture was to be $10,200,000. Now, it appears to be $9,340,140 which included our three partners of Balmorhea, Marfa, and River Crest. Our first payment is due to TEA on February 15th and we pay between February and August.  Mr. Benham does not feel they have the recapture amounts correct and the motion needs to allow him to continue to work with TEA to get the correct amounts.  

Motion made by Trustee Soltero, “The board authorizes the superintendent to begin the process of the purchase of attendance credits.  The district will begin making payments to the state and our partners Marfa, Balmorhea, and River crest. The Superintendent does not believe the current recapture amounts presented by the Texas Education Agency are correct and he will represent the District in negotiations over the proper amount of recapture payments.” Motion seconded by Trustee Slaughter and passed with a unanimous vote. 

CONSIDER SUPERINTENDENT RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING 

EMPLOYMENT AND CONTRACT STATUS OF ADMINISTRATIVE PERSONNEL 

ON TWO-YEAR CONTRACTS; PRINCIPALS EDDIE BOGGESS AND SCOTTY 

CARMAN; ATHLETIC DIRECTOR ANDY HRNCIR; BAND DIRECTOR BRAD 

ROBERTS (TEXAS GOVT CODE 551.074)

On this page, you will find a list of employees to consider the status of their contracts.  Personnel evaluations will be available at the meeting.

	NAME
	POSITION
	LENGTH OF 

CONTRACT

	Eddie Boggess
	High School

Principal
	217 Days

	Scotty Carman
	Elementary

Principal
	217 Days

	Andy Hrncir
	Athletic

Director
	207 Days

	Brad Roberts
	Band

Director
	202 Days


Mr. Benham told the board members that we need to renew the contracts for the principals, athletic director, 
and band director through June 2013 school year. He told the board members that we can either vote on 

these individually or as a group.  

Trustee Slaughter made the motion to approve the extension of the contracts as recommended. Trustee

Antley seconded the motion.  Trustee Soltero said that she would not be able to vote if we voted that way. At first, the motion was struck off, but then Trustee Slaughter said that the motion was already on the table and we had to vote on it. Trustee Soltero said she did not want to vote on all of them as a group and we had always voted on them individually. Mr. Benham and Trustee Brewer said the only way to change it was for Trustee Slaughter to resend his vote. Trustee Slaughter resended his vote for Trustee Soltero so she could vote on each person individually.

Eddie Boggess, High School Principal—Motion made by Trustee Slaughter, seconded by Trustee Antley and passed with a 4-2 vote.  Voting for the contract extension were Trustees Slaughter, Antley, Hotze and Halterman.  Voting against the contract extension were Trustees Soltero and Brewer.

Scotty Carman, Elementary Principal—Motion made by Trustee Soltero, seconded by Trustee Brewer and passed with a unanimous vote.

Andy Hrncir, Athletic Director—Motion made by Trustee Soltero, seconded by Trustee Brewer and passed with a unanimous vote.

Brad Roberts, Band Director—Motion made by Trustee Slaughter, seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.

 ADJOURNMENT
Declaration to adjourn at 8:26 p.m. on a motion by Trustee Halterman.  Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.
	              
	


Attest:______________________Secretary
​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______________________
Board President










